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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of June 15, 2006

Special Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Commission Chairman Jameel called the special meeting to order at 6:15 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Hunter, Jameel, Lentz, and Maturo


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Community Development Technician Johnson

Fire Authority: Fire Chief Myers, Deputy Fire Chief Johnson, Deputy Fire Chief  Randall, and Deputy Fire Chief Velasquez

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

A motion was made and seconded to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Jameel said there were no written communications regarding any items on the agenda.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Recap Procedures for Review of the Goals, Policies and Programs and Recap of the June 1, 2006 Meeting

Community Development Director Prince explained that the City was in the process of updating the 1994 General Plan and conducting a comprehensive review of its policies and programs.  He said the effort began with a public workshop in 2004, facilitated by Lloyd Zola, an expert in general plans.  Mr. Zola submitted a report to the City Council indicating the General Plan was still valid and required only an update rather than a rewrite.  Director Prince noted the City conducted a public survey, invited a series of guest speakers on various topics, and held placemaking workshops last winter to encourage citizens to articulate their ideas for improvements.


Director Prince advised that the City Council approved a process earlier this year calling for the Planning Commission to review each element of the General Plan and bring proposed recommended revisions to the City Council.  That process began with the Planning Commission’s review of the Parks and Recreation element on June 1.  Director Prince said the Open Space and Ecology Committee is now reviewing the Open Space and Conservation elements, and their recommendations will come to the Planning Commission in the fall, before work on the land use element begins.  He noted that feedback from the community survey, the placemaking workshop, and other meetings will feed into the review of the land use element.


Director Prince said tonight’s meeting will feature a presentation from the North County Fire Authority, followed by the Fire Chief’s recommendations for the Community Health and Safety elements of the General Plan.  He noted the safety element is one of the seven elements mandated by state law, and three or four meetings will be devoted to its review.


Director Prince noted that according to state law, the purpose of the safety element is to reduce the potential risk of death and injuries, property damage, and economic and social dislocation resulting from fires, floods, earthquakes, landslides, and other hazards.  He welcomed representatives from the North County Fire Authority and invited Fire Chief Myers to address the Planning Commission.

NEW BUSINESS


1.
STUDY SESSION:  General Plan Update - Review of Community Health & Safety Element Goals, Policies and Programs

Fire Chief Myers introduced Deputy Fire Chief and Fire Marshal Steve Randall, Deputy Fire Chief Mike Velasquez, and Deputy Fire Chief Rich Johnson.  He said he would provide an overview of fire services, discuss wildland protection elements, and then talk about the General Plan.


Chief Myers reviewed the Department’s objectives and core functions.  He said delivery of emergency services is the primary mission of the North County Fire Authority, a collaborative group representing Brisbane, Daly City, and Pacific.  He noted each participating city retains control over its fire stations, staffing, equipment, and resources, and the North County Fire Authority provides funding for these programs.


Chief Myers said the North County Fire Authority is committed to delivering emergency services within four minutes 90 percent of the time.  Because 68 percent of all calls involve medical emergencies, a fire paramedic is assigned to every fire company in the county.


Chief Myers reviewed the services offered by the North County Fire Authority.  He said North County is the only agency in San Mateo County that conducts an annual fire safety inspection of all businesses.  He described rescue and advanced life support capabilities, community outreach programs, and public education programs.


Deputy Fire Chief Randall talked about North County Fire Authority’s wildland fire prevention and response efforts.  He noted that Brisbane, a community with narrow roads surrounded by vegetated hillsides, is located in a high-risk wildland-urban interface area.  He said the North County Fire Authority focuses its efforts on fire hazard, hazardous materials, and mitigation.


Deputy Chief Randall advised that the City requires property owners to remove waste material and combustible vegetation around buildings.  He stated that the Fire Department is in the process of identifying properties that need weed abatement, notices will be sent next week giving owners 15 days to abate the hazards.  


Deputy Chief Randall noted that Brisbane also has a roofing ordinance prohibiting use of shake materials.  He said the Fire Department engages in public education programs to teach citizens how to create a defensible space around their homes to minimize damage to property.  He showed pictures of fire damage to houses with and without fire-resistant landscaping and cleared vegetation.  Deputy Chief Randall emphasized the importance of properly maintaining trees to eliminate fuel for fires.


Deputy Chief Randall said wood decks on hillsides can also be a fire hazards.  He noted the City encourages people building or replacing decks to use non-combustible materials instead of wood.  He showed copies of brochures with information about how to protect structures and respond to emergencies.


Deputy Fire Chief Johnson described North County Fire Authority’s wildland pre-fire attack plan and talked about how emergency response is coordinated with neighboring jurisdictions.


Chief Myers drew attention to General Plan Policy 156, regarding systems and materials, and reviewed the proposed modifications.  In Programs 156a and b, he recommended changing the word “consider” to “continue.”


Chairman Jameel asked about Program 156d, encouraging installation of fire sprinklers.  Deputy Chief Randall explained that the City encourages owners of property situated in the wildland interface area to install sprinklers as part of remodel projects.  Chairman Jameel said he would like further discussion on this point after the presentation.


Deputy Chief Randall proposed inserting a new program, 156h, regarding involving the Fire Department early in the design stage of projects as they relate to fire services.  He noted the Fire Department already reviews all projects for fire safety, but there is no written policy to that effect.  


Chief Myers recommended adding another new program, 156i, discouraging the use of private residential gates.  He explained that it is not feasible to maintain keys for various gates in town, use of locked boxes causes unreasonable delays, and breakable gates can damage fire engines.  He emphasized that Program 156i only discourages gates and does not prohibit them.


Chairman Jameel urged the Fire Department to consider various alternatives.


Commissioner Hawawini noted the City has been criticized for policies that “discourage” or prevent certain actions.  He suggested rewording the policy in a more positive manner, such as encouraging the use of certain types of locks.


Chief Myers said “discourage” is used throughout the General Plan.  


Director Prince noted there was discussion about use of “shall” versus “should” when the Planning Commission considered the recreation element, and that Ray Miller explained that some of those word choices were the result of a political choice regarding an acceptable threshold on those issues.  He advocated leaving that kind of flexibility in the General Plan.  


Chief Myers concurred.  He noted that unless something is mandated by law or the Fire Code, the General Plan should express the City’s preferences and provide guidance.


Chief Myers proposed eliminating Program 157c and replacing it with the following:  “Require new hillside development to upgrade existing roads to meet Fire Code and City standards.”  Chairman Jameel commented that the City already does this.  Chief Myers agreed, but noted there is no written statement to that effect.


Chief Myers recommended adding new programs to require water systems to keep pace with growth and to look at enhancing water services.  He acknowledged that Brisbane is taking steps to improve water storage and distribution systems.


Chairman Jameel asked about the possibility of installing fire hydrants in the upper portions of the Brisbane Acres.  Chief Myers responded that hydrants would be required as part of any new development.  Chairman Jameel noted that installing hydrants now would improve the City’s ability to respond to the present danger from wildfires.


Director Prince noted that the growth-inducing aspects of such actions by the City would be a major issue.  He pointed out that Policy 146 requires that developers and property owners of undeveloped land provide infrastructure improvements.  He agreed that installation of hydrants and water systems would improve the City’s abilities to defend against fires, but those improvements could also induce growth in those areas, at the expense of existing taxpayers.


Chief Myers emphasized the importance of considering firefighting needs when upgrading the water system.  Chairman Jameel commented that this policy duplicates two previous policies, and he questioned the need for the redundancy.  Chief Myers acknowledged there were slight differences, and said the policies could probably be combined.


Director Prince spoke in favor of making the General Plan more succinct and reducing the volume of the document.  He recognized the need to balance that against the importance of including certain key policies and programs.


Chief Myers reviewed and discussed Policy 158, regarding level of service and response times, and its related programs.  He said 4 minutes is the normal response time for Brisbane, better than the national standard of 5 minutes.  He noted that increased development can increase number of calls and response times, requiring higher costs to maintain the same levels of service.  Chairman Jameel observed that increased development also impacts volume of traffic.


Chairman Jameel suggested redoing all traffic lights to maximize response time.  Chief Myers expressed interest in considering that possibility.  Commissioner Hunter pointed out that Brisbane is already meeting national standards, so it might not be necessary to make this improvement now.


Chief Myers said Brisbane’s disaster preparedness and response efforts are the responsibility of the Public Works Director/City Engineer.  He noted that Caltrans, the California Highway Patrol, and local jurisdictions plan mass evacuation efforts on a regional basis.


Commissioner Hawawini observed that major disasters like earthquakes or terrorist attacks often involve fires, and he emphasized the need to coordinate fire response with other emergency services. 


Chief Myers noted the next section deals with hazardous materials.  He drew attention to the proposed addition of Program 166c.


Chairman Jameel asked if railroads transport hazardous materials near Brisbane, and Chief Myers responded that some cargoes are hazardous.  


Deputy Chief Randall stated that there have been meetings with railroad representatives to discuss safety concerns regarding storage and transport of hazardous materials near Brisbane.  He clarified that ensuring the safety of hazardous materials during transport is the responsibility of the railroads.  


Chairman Jameel recommended meeting with the California Public Utilities Commission regarding transport of hazardous materials.


Chief Myers reviewed and discussed other proposed new programs in the hazardous materials section.  


Chief Myers drew attention to Policy 168 and Program 168a.


Chairman Jameel asked how the provisions regarding electromagnetic emissions would affect Caltrans’ plans for an electric bullet train.  Chief Myers pointed out that program calls for the City to consider and look at possible impacts.  He said there are mitigation measures for some impacts.


Chief Myers said he the hazard mitigation plan will be incorporated as a separate annex to the General Plan.  He noted the mitigation plan is a prerequisite for emergency funding from the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA).  Commissioners asked about incorporating the mitigation plan as a policy rather than an annex.  Chief Myers said the document is quite detailed and lengthy.  


Director Prince stated that Principal Planner Swiecki proposed language in the staff report for a policy recognizing this appendix to the Safety element.  He added that specific numbers can be assigned to new policies and programs later in the General Plan update process.


Director Prince encouraged Planning Commissioners to review all the sections of the Safety element pertaining to fire and hazardous materials and bring notes and questions to the next meeting.  He said the Commission should finish each section before moving on to the next.


Chairman Jameel expressed concern about the fire hazard of eucalyptus trees in areas around Brisbane.  He asked how the code provisions requiring homeowners to clear debris from the trees will be enforced.


Deputy Chief Randall advised that live eucalyptus trees are not considered hazards under the Fire Code, and enforcement usually takes place in response to complaints.  He said the Fire Authority tries to educate homeowners about maintaining a clear defensible space around buildings.  He added that Brisbane’s system is complaint-based because there are insufficient resources for constant monitoring.


Commissioner Hawawini thanked the Fire Department and commended the staff for their efforts on behalf of the community.


Commissioner Hawawini asked about Fire Department jurisdiction over the tank farm.  Chief Myers responded that other agencies have jurisdiction over the tank farm.  Deputy Chief Randall added that the Fire Authority works closely with the responsible state and federal agencies to develop pre-fire attack plans and drills.  


Commissioner Hawawini expressed concern about the proximity of the tank farm to the Baylands.  Chief Myers acknowledged that the tank farm poses a concern.  He said local fire authorities can monitor ongoing maintenance conditions and report problems to the regulatory agencies.  He added that there are strategies for combating fires at tank farms and similar facilities.


Commissioner Hawawini noted that Brisbane undertook a major road restriping effort a few years ago to ensure proper clearance space for emergency response vehicles, and many people in town were unhappy about parking spaces that were eliminated as a result.  He asked if Brisbane’s current street widths are adequate for emergency response.


Chief Myers said the restriping took place before Brisbane joined the North County Fire Authority.  He suggested directing these questions to the Public Works Director/City Engineer.  Chief Myers recognized the need to balance parking versus emergency response needs.  He recommended concentrating on enforcing the current striping at this point, and possibly expanding the restriping program in the future.


Commissioner Hawawini asked about accessibility of some of the narrow roads with sharp turns in upper areas of Brisbane.  Chief Myers stated that the Fire Department conducted a study on this issue.  He advised that the Fire Department purchased new equipment that will allow access to most properties in Brisbane.  He noted that the smaller equipment is faster and more maneuverable, which has improved response times.  


Chief Myers added that in case of a large fire, Brisbane will get help from other jurisdictions.  He described how the mutual aid system works in disasters.


Director Prince commented that there are overlaps between many elements in the General Plan, such as Safety and Circulation.  He said the Fire Department will be reviewing circulation issues, just as the Public Works Department will review safety, fire, and hazardous materials provisions.


Commissioner Hunter encouraged the Fire Authority to implement mitigation measures to ensure safety of the tank farm, and he suggested addressing the issue of hazardous materials in the General Plan.


Director Prince said specific exactions and conditions can be attached to permits for development.  He emphasized that safety is regulated by various city, county, state, and federal agencies, and he expressed support for including General Plan policies encouraging the City to work with responsible agencies.  Director Prince cautioned against including programs unless there are sufficient staff and resources to carry them out.  Commissioner Hunter commented that the seriousness of the issues, not the number of policies, will determine how the City spends its resources.


Commissioner Lentz thanked the Fire Authority representatives for their presentation.  He observed that the responsibilities of local agencies seem to be increasing, but resources are more limited.  Chief Myers recognized this problem.  He expressed concern that some tasks may not be done well because of insufficient funding for resources, training, and implementation.  For example, he noted, local agencies have been mandated to address urban search and rescue and terrorism response, but no funding was provided.  Chief Myers advised that the North County Fire Authority applies for grants whenever those opportunities arise.


Commissioner Lentz expressed concern about fire response in the event of a pandemic or other major disaster.  Chief Myers said all local and regional resources will be in great demand in a widespread emergency.  For example, he noted, Seton Hospital only has 150 beds, not nearly enough to handle an epidemic.  He observed that fire protection services need to work with healthcare, medical, transportation, police, and other agencies to coordinate an effective response.


Commissioner Lentz recommended incorporating a community emergency response group in the General Plan.  Chief Myers emphasized the need for local communities to be self-sufficient.  He noted the Community Emergency Volunteers (CEV’s) are mentioned under disaster preparedness and other sections.


Commissioner Lentz expressed concern about access from Bayshore Boulevard to the future Baylands development.  Chief Myers said that issue will be addressed as part of the Baylands planning process, and the Fire Authority will definitely have input regarding access.


Commissioner Lentz asked why weed abatement enforcement efforts tend to occur late in the growing season.  Chief Myers responded that when enforcement takes place too early, the weeds grow back.  He said the local fire season begins in about June, and risk increases in the subsequent months.  He noted some other local jurisdictions impose fixed deadlines.


Chairman Jameel expressed concern about the interoperability of communications equipment in disaster responses.  Chief Myers replied that those provisions were in the disaster preparedness section, a different area.  He acknowledged that communications has been a chronic problem in past disasters because of conflicts over use of radio frequencies, failure of cell phone networks, and loss of power.  He said that in the case of a disaster in Brisbane, emergency responders meet at a central location and communicate directly with each other before dispatching response resources.


Chairman Jameel recommended requiring the Baylands developer to pay for adequate emergency communications systems.


Chairman Jameel asked what recommendations the Fire Authority would make for homeowners and building owners to improve their safety.  Chief Myers advocated sprinkler systems, smoke detectors, and alarm systems.  He said these are the key things people can do to protect their property, but many people resist them because of cost.  


Chairman Jameel expressed support for the idea of requiring these improvements as part of remodel and retrofit projects.  Chief Myers advised that depending on the size of the project, building owners can be required to provide certain upgrades, at least in the remodeled areas.


Chairman Jameel commented that joining the North County Fire Authority appears to have been a good move for a small community like Brisbane because it allows sharing of training, resources, and staff.  Chief Myers agreed, and said the staff feels they are better together than apart.


Director Prince said the Planning Commission will be reviewing the issue of CEV’s in conjunction with other sections of the General Plan pertaining to earthquake safety and disaster response.  He noted that when buildings collapsed during the 1989 Loma Prieta earthquake, civilian volunteers were instrumental in rescuing people, but they lacked tools.  


Chief Myers agreed.  He advocated promoting local self-sufficiency, educating the public, and getting more people involved in helping their neighbors.  He expressed support for the idea of establishing local caches of emergency equipment, as long as security and access issues can be addressed.  Director Prince raised the possibility of asking designated citizens to keep certain basic equipment in the trunks of their cars or in garages.  Chief Myers recommended investigating these and other possibilities.  Director Prince noted the issue of liability also needs to be addressed.


Chairman Jameel welcomed comments from members of the public.


John Christopher Burr said he was impressed with the Fire Department and Planning Commission’s discussion of safety issues.  He noted there have been a number of recent programs brought about since the 1906 San Francisco earthquake.  Healthcare providers and government officials have advised that in the event of major disasters, hospitals will be overwhelmed, the water system will fail, people will lose power, and chaos will ensure.  Mr. Burr observed that the response to Hurricane Katrina demonstrated these problems.


Mr. Burr recommended that the City establish a program to help the community by siting an emergency response facility on safe ground, providing a source of emergency water, and maintaining supplies of medical equipment and tents.  He expressed concern about endangering emergency supplies placed on unstable fill.


With respect to the tank farm, Mr. Burr said state and federal laws rarely pre-empt a local jurisdiction’s authority to look out for the health, safety, and welfare of a community.  He noted state and federal laws generally set minimum standards, and local laws can provide more stringent standards.  


Mr. Burr remarked that he recently learned about the threat of a mega-tsunami along the east coast of the U.S. caused by an underwater landslide off the coast of Africa.  He recommended looking at the susceptibility of the west coast to these kinds of disasters.


Mr. Burr noted that land subject to landslides and liquefaction should not be used as toxic dumps, and he expressed concern about the health hazard to Brisbane from the old landfill area.  


Mr. Burr said the tank farm was the product of a get-rich-quick scheme that the City never should have approved.  He observed that the facility has been a major source of pollution ever since.  Mr. Burr reported that he received an email indicating the Regional Water Quality Board planned to look into possible leaks and contamination issues from the tank farm.  Mr. Burr noted that Brisbane has a number of toxic sites that should be addressed in the General Plan.


Mr. Burr commented that eucalyptus trees explode in fires.  He recommended looking into ways of trimming or removing these invasive trees to eliminate this fire hazards.


There were no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter.


At 8:27 p.m., the Commission took a brief recess.  Chairman Jameel reconvened the meeting at 8:40 p.m.


Chairman Jameel drew the Commission’s attention to the policies and programs of the Safety element.  Director Prince advised that the North County Fire Authority representatives had departed during the break.


Director Prince noted that Deputy Chief Johnson identified approximately 400 mitigation measures for different areas’ safety hazards that will be appended to the Safety element of the General Plan as an appendix.


Clara Johnson noted the Baylands and other undeveloped areas of Brisbane provide an opportunity to plan for a successful and sustainable future by incorporating elements in buildings that help them better cope with disasters, and she cited the example of electronic information kiosks in building lobbies.   She recommended including a program to investigate these possibilities.


Director Prince suggested that the Planning Commission recap and review this section at the beginning of the next General Plan review meeting, along with the revisions proposed by the Fire Authority.  He said Fire Authority representatives can attend another meeting to answer any remaining questions.  He added that it might be helpful to have representatives from the Fire Department, Police Department, and Public Works Department present together so they can explain how they coordinate their response efforts.


Chairman Jameel proposed reviewing each policy and program with the matrix.


Commissioner Hawawini recommended noting areas of possible overlap.  Director Prince suggested referring to the Fire Authority’s handout of proposed revisions.


Director Prince welcomed comments on the goals of the Safety element with respect to fire.  He said the goals reflect the vision of the General Plan and the wishes of Brisbane citizens, and he reviewed each goal.  


Commissioner Hunter suggested changing “natural and manmade disasters” to “natural and other disasters.”  Director Prince recommended keeping “manmade,” consistent with the distinction made in planning and zoning law.  He noted there was consensus at the August 2004 public forum that these goals reflect the current vision of the community.  


Chairman Jameel said he favored “natural and manmade disasters.”


Clara Johnson commented that these categories include every possibility, and the word “manmade” implies a proper sense of responsibility.  She expressed her opinion that the City should work harder to make people aware and prepare for disasters.  She noted the programs should articulate what the City will do to encourage citizen preparedness.


Director Prince said that besides being validated by Brisbane citizens, the goals were also confirmed by the City Council.  He cautioned against changing the goals unless absolutely necessary. 


Ms. Johnson agreed, noting that the 1994 General Plan was approved by more than two thirds of the voters.


Chairman Jameel drew attention to Policy 156 and its related programs.  He recommended changing the word “consider” in Program 156a to “continue.”  Director Prince agreed that “continue” should be used for efforts that have already been initiated.  Commissioner Hawawini proposed using “require.”


Commissioner Hawawini questioned the enforceability of General Plan policies and programs.  Director Prince explained that in order to implement the strategies and actions identified in the General Plan, the City needs to adopt ordinances or changes to the Municipal Code; otherwise, the policies provide guidance, but they do not constitute an enforceable mandate.  He commented that adopting new regulations requires a commitment of resources, and the City has to allocate its scarce resources among conflicting priorities.  He said one problem with the 1994 General Plan is that the policies and programs are not prioritized.


Commissioner Maturo noted that Program 156b uses “require,” and Program 156d uses “encourage.”  Director Prince advised that certain safety systems are required by code, but residential sprinkler systems are “encouraged” because they are not required.  Chairman Jameel recommended defining which “safety systems” are required.


Commissioner Hunter observed that the building code requires smoke alarms in residential construction, while Program 156d encourages sprinklers, especially in urban-wildland interface areas.  


The Commission reviewed the other programs under Policy 156 and concluded that these provisions should be retained, with the Fire Authority’s proposed revisions.


Commissioners discussed use of security gates and other barriers.  Commissioner Hunter observed that gated communities and security systems are becoming more common.  He recommended discouraging their use because of emergency access concerns.  He noted the City can discourage gates by imposing conditions on variance proposals and other applications.  


Commissioner Lentz proposed adding a new Program 156a:  “Consider tapping into natural springs as an emergency water source.”  Director Prince questioned the practicality of this idea, given the complicated property rights and water rights issues entailed.  He said he was skeptical this could be achieved in a reasonable time period.


Commissioner Hunter drew attention to Page 13, Point 11, regarding “Water Supply and Quality,” and suggested inserting Commissioner Lentz’s point in that section.  


Director Prince said he invited Ted Sayre, of Cotton Shires Associates, to discuss seismic safety issues at the next meeting.  He suggested devoting about an hour to completing review of the fire section, and then having the presentation on seismic safety.


Director Prince noted Policies 157, 158, and 159 are the remaining sections dealing with fire hazards.  Commissioners agreed to spend the first hour of the next General Plan review session on those policies and programs. 

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF

Director Prince reminded Commissioners and audience members that green building author James Wines would be making a special presentation at the Mission Blue Center at 7:30 p.m. on June 23.


Director Prince noted a joint meeting with the City Council is scheduled for June 26, beginning at 7:30 p.m., and the next Planning Commission meeting to review the General Plan will be on June 29, beginning at 6:00 p.m.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION

Commissioner Hunter asked for a current calendar of future meeting dates.  Community Development Director Prince said the staff will provide an updated calendar at the next meeting.


Commissioner Lentz encouraged fellow commissioners to contact the staff in advance of the next meeting with questions about specific General Plan policies and programs.  


Chairman Jameel announced that former Brisbane Mayor Bill Lawrence had passed away on June 14.  He proposed taking a moment of silence in Mr. Lawrence’s memory.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hawawini moved to adjourn to the regular meeting on June 22, 2006.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 10:12 p.m.  

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Haji Jameel, Chairman
Community Development Department

Planning Commission

